Public Citizen Media Coverage on Medical Malpractice January 1 – October 29, 2003

The following media appearances by Public Citizen were generated by reports we have released, talk shows we have appeared on, and through extensive consultation with reporters. These do not include media appearances that were missed because of the limits of Westlaw searches (which also do not pick up broadcast news stories). These do not include many editorials and news stories that we have influenced, but in which we are not specifically mentioned.

National - Broadcast

- ABC, "The View," Sidney Wolfe interviewed on medical errors and malpractice, Jan. 24, 2003.
- CNBC, "Capitol Report," Frank Clemente debated American Medical Association presidentelect Donald Palmisano, Jan. 3, 2003
- *CNBC*, "Power Lunch," Frank Clemente debated American Medical Association President Yank D. Coble, Jr., Jan. 16, 2003.
- CNN, "Crossfire," Sidney Wolfe and Public Citizen research cited during debate, Jan. 13, 2003.
- National Public Radio, Public Citizen cited in coverage of President Bush's speech, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *National Public Radio*, All Things Considered, Sidney Wolfe quoted in analysis of different sides in the malpractice debate, Feb. 5, 2003.
- *NBC Radio*, Joan Claybrook interviewed, stemming from Public Citizen report on malpractice rates in Pennsylvania, rebuttal to President Bush's speech, Jan. 16, 2003.
- PBS, Nightly Business Report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, Feb. 25, 2003.
- *PBS*, Nightly Business Report, Public Citizen mentioned as an advocate of consumer interests in the ongoing medical malpractice debate, May 26, 2003

National - Print

- American Political Network, "Statelines Malpractice: AHL features reports in a number of states," Public Citizen's DC report mentioned, April 22, 2003.
- American Political Network, "Politics and Policy on Malpractice: Senate Democrats defeat Republican-backed measure," Public Citizen's DC report mentioned, July 10, 2003.

- Associated Press, "Bush proposes caps on malpractice awards," Public Citizen report cited in story on Bush speech, Jan. 16, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Tools left in 1,500 patients every year," Sidney Wolfe quoted, Jan. 16, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Doctors push malpractice reforms, but will they work?" Sidney Wolfe quoted, Feb. 2, 2003.
- Associated Press, "States consider solutions to medical malpractice crisis," Public Citizen cited in story on situations in a number of states, Feb. 2, 2003.
- Best's Insurance News, "Clemson Study on Tort Reform Faulted by South Carolina Medical Society, Public Citizen's Pennsylvania study is challenged, March 14, 2003.
- Best's Insurance News, "Citizens Group Report Contradicts Doctors' Claims of Med-Mal Crisis in D.C.," Joan Claybrook quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, April 28, 2003.
- Congress Daily, "Consumer Groups Say Insurers Misleading Public," Joan Claybrook and Sidney Wolfe quoted in story generated by press conference and release of report, Jan. 10, 2003.
- Dow Jones International News, "U.S. Senate Democrats Block GOP Medical Liability Bill," Joan Claybrook quoted on Senate Malpractice vote, July 9, 2003.
- Dow Jones International News, "The Daily Scan: Dangerous Bacteria In Your Water," Public Citizen mentioned as having reached similar conclusion as the GAO study, September 17, 2003.
- Fitness Magazine, Public Citizen mentioned in small information box, March, 2003 issue.
- *Gannett News Service*, "High malpractice premiums affecting rural areas more than urban," Public Citizen mentioned as a resource, March 13, 2003.
- *Insurance Accounting*, "Southeast Zone: N.C. MedMal Crisis Challenged," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, April 14, 2003.
- Legal Times, "Tort Reform or Deform for D.C.? Proposed malpractice caps would leave victims without fair compensation," Vol. 26, No. 21, Public Citizen's report on the District of Columbia cited, May 26, 2003. (Op-ed by Jack H. Olender)
- *Molly Ivins column*, "Politics block cure for crisis," Public Citizen cited in nationally syndicated column, Jan. 23, 2003.
- *Modern Healthcare*, "Malpractice Worries Spread," Public Citizen mentioned in story on insurance companies' role in medical malpractice rates, Jan. 13, 2003.

- *Modern Healthcare*, "Round 2: Senate likely to transform House malpractice bill," Public Citizen quoted, March 17, 2003.
- Modern Healthcare, "How much do they make?: When it comes to the size of their paychecks, healthcare association chiefs face along-running debate over whether it's fair or foul," Sidney Wolfe quoted, April 7, 2003.
- *National Journal*, "Even Erin Brockovich Has an Advocate," Public Citizen mentioned in story on lobbying efforts, March 15, 2003.
- *National Journal*, "Tort Reform: Trial Lawyers on Trial," Frank Clemente and Sid Wolfe quoted and Public Citizen mentioned, July 12, 2003.
- *NewsRx.com*, "Malpractice insurance: New Jersey doctors stage work slowdown to protest rising costs," Sidney Wolfe quoted in story, Feb. 24, 2003.
- *New York Times*, "Democrats Tackle Insurance Industry," Public Citizen mentioned in story on insurance reform, Jan. 24, 2003.
- *New York Times*, "The Malpractice Insurance Crisis," Frank Clemente spent considerable time briefing editorial writer, editorial was favorable to Public Citizen, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *New York Times*, "Bad doctors get a free ride," Op-ed by Sidney Wolfe focusing on doctor discipline, March 4, 2003.
- *OB.GYN. News*, "Groups Blame Malpractice Crisis on Medical Errors," Sidney Wolfe quoted, Feb. 15, 2003.
- *Reuters*, "Doctors, Groups Cross Swords on Malpractice Reform," Joan Claybrook quoted in story generated by press conference and release of report, Jan. 9, 2003.
- *Reuters Health*, "Medical malpractice 'survivors' protest damage caps," Story covered Public Citizen event, Feb. 11, 2003.
- Scripps Howard, "Bush renews push to curb medical malpractice awards," Joan Claybrook quoted in story on Bush's speech, also covering Washington press conference, Jan. 10, 2003.
- *United Press International*, "Groups blame high insurance costs on docs," Joan Claybrook quoted in story generated by Washington press conference, Jan. 9, 2003.
- *United Press International*, "Group urges better medical oversight," Sidney Wolfe and Tom Smith quoted in story generated by Texas report, Feb. 10, 2003.
- USA Today, "Putting a face on malpractice insurance debate," Sidney Wolfe quoted in story, March 5, 2003.

- *Weekly Standard*, "Legal Malpractice Will Congress side with the lawyers or the doctors," Sidney Wolfe quoted in story, March 24, 2003.
- Washington Post, "Study Decries Tort Reform Efforts," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen's DC report, April 22, 2003.
- Washington Post, "Va. Doctor's Misconduct Left Trail of Broken Lives; Medical System Failed To Protect Patients," Peter Lurie quoted on doctor discipline in VA and the District, September 28, 2003.
- Washington Times, "Study finds decline in D.C. malpractice lawsuits," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen's DC report, April 27, 2003.
- Washington Times, "Doctors' careers on life support; Malpractice insurance costly," Frank Clemente quoted regarding medical malpractice insurance in the District of Columbia, September 1, 2003.
- Washington Post, "In Pa., Doctors Rally For Malpractice Limits," Frank Clemente quoted, April 29, 2003.
- Washington Post, "Doctors' Insurance Soars, Then Disappears; Physicians Blame Lawsuits, Awards," Public Citizen mentioned, May 10, 2003.

Local – Print and Broadcast

Arkansas

- Arkansas Times, "Committee sides with corporations, physicians on 'tort reform;' Opponents win everywhere except the scoreboard," Joan Claybrook's testimony quoted in column on hearing at which it was delivered, Jan. 31, 2003.
- Associated Press (state wire), "Tort Bill Approved in Committee," Public Citizen report cited, Jan. 28, 2003.
- *The Log Cabin Democrat*, "Parks files amended version of tort-reform bill," Joan Claybrook quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 28, 2003.
- Parkersburg News and Sentinel, "Study: Malpractice problems not caused by the legal system," Public Citizen cited in story generated by release of state report, Jan. 28, 2003.
- Southwest Arkansas Times, "Tort Reform to Take Center Stage," Joan Claybrook quoted and Public Citizen research cited following testimony before state House committee and release of state report, Jan. 28, 2003.

California

Contra Costa Times, "Surgical tools left in 1,500 patients a year, study finds," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 17, 2003.

Colorado

Denver Post, "Monitoring Malpractice," Public Citizen cited in editorial generated by statistics on repeat offender doctors, March 10, 2003.

Connecticut

- Hartford Courant, "Malpractice Costs at Center of Bush's Pennsylvania Visit," Joan Claybrook quoted, Jan. 16, 2003
- *Hartford Courant*, "Senate Spars on Medical Lawsuits: Caps on cash awards unlikely to be enacted," Public Citizen medical malpractice Briefing Book cited, July 9, 2003.
- Hartford Courant, "Bill to Limit Awards Blocked by Democrats Filibuster on Malpractice Suits," Joan Claybrook quoted, July 10, 2003.

Delaware

Delaware Business Review, "Doctors, lawyers spar over malpractice," Public Citizen report cited, Jan. 20, 2003.

Florida

- Bradenton Herald, "Health care crisis affects states in different ways," Jackson Williams quoted in story after Bush's speech, second half of story covers state report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Bradenton Herald*, "States consider solutions to medical malpractice crisis," Public Citizen cited in Associated Press story on situations in a number of states, Feb. 2, 2003.
- Bradenton Herald, "Florida scores poorly in doctor discipline study," Public Citizen mentioned, April 6, 2003.
- *Charlotte Sun-Herald*, "Report kicks off lobbying season," Public Citizen cited in story on doctor discipline and malpractice, Jan. 26, 2003.
- Florida Law TV, Tampa, Fla., Jackson Williams interviewed, Jan. 15, 2003.
- Florida Times-Union, "Better medical oversight cited, too 'Malpractice' cools in heated debates," Public Citizen's doctor discipline ranking cited, April 28, 2003.

- *News-Press (Ft. Myers, FL)*, "Proposals could keep doctors in ER's, Public Citizen mentioned in op-ed, March 25, 2003.
- *Orlando Sentinel*, "NJ doctors begin slowdown over malpractice premiums," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- *Orlando Sentinel*, "Bush selects Orlando doctor," Health Research Group's work on doctor discipline cited in story on Florida Board of Medicine, Feb. 6, 2003.
- *Orlando Sentinel*, "Trauma center is why she's alive today," Public Citizen mentioned in story on closure of trauma center, March 10, 2003.
- *Orlando Sentinel*, "Florida Gets Low Rating for Disciplining of Doctors," Public Citizen cited, April 5, 2003.
- *Orlando Sentinel*, "Bad apples hurt doctors' call for malpractice cap," Public Citizen cited, April 6, 2003.
- *Palm Beach Post*, "Too many bad lawsuits, too many bad doctors," Editorial cites Public Citizen research on medical board, Feb. 10, 2003.
- *Palm Beach Post*, "Texas doctors make great medical leap," Public Citizen and Joan Claybrook mentioned, March 16, 2003.
- Sarasota Herald-Tribune, "Malpractice debate now a blame game," Public Citizen report cited in story covering Washington press conference, Jan. 13, 2003.
- Sarasota Herald-Tribune, "Healing advice; Effort to reduce medical errors critical to malpractice effort," Joan Claybrook's December testimony quoted in story, Feb. 8, 2003.
- Sarasota Herald-Tribune, "Efforts to curb medical errors faltering; Consumers remain frustrated at the lack of notice given towards physician disciplinary issues," Sidney Wolfe quoted, April 6, 2003.
- Sarasota Herald-Tribune, "Proposal Would Harm Patients; Cap On Lawyers' Fees Would Discourage Malpractice Suits," Public Citizen report cited, September 14, 2003.
- South Florida Sun-Sentinel, "Bush touts lawsuit limits," Public Citizen report cited in Associated Press story on Bush speech, Jan. 17, 2003.
- South Florida Sun-Sentinel, "New Jersey Doctors Protest Cost of Malpractice Shield," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- South Florida Sun-Sentinel, "Poll: Discipline of doctors falling short in Florida; Nader group criticized for its methods," Public Citizen cited, April 5, 2003.

- St. Petersburg Times, "Views on suits against doctors at core of feud," Public Citizen cited, April 6, 2003.
- St. Petersburg Times, "Doctors get tough on reform," Public Citizen quo ted on Florida doctor boycott, June 16, 2003.
- St. Petersburg Times, "What's sparking the malpractice debate?" Public Citizen quoted on Florida doctor boycott, July 11, 2003.
- *Tallahassee Democrat*, "Tools of the trade left in 1,500 patients a year," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.
- *Tallahassee Democrat*, "Tools of the trade left in 1,500 patients a year," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.
- *Tallahassee Democrat*, "Doctors' protests unprecedented. Worst health care crisis yet." Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Feb. 2, 2003.
- *Tampa Tribune*, "Medical Malpractice Debate Takes Center Stage Consumers Mad as Hell," Public Citizen Florida report cited, June 14, 2003.
- *Tampa Tribune*, "Some Unwanted Advice That Will Never Be Heeded," Public Citizen Florida report cited, June 27, 2003.
- *Tampa Tribune*, "Doctors Decry; Lawyers Deny: Medical Malpractice Ills Manmade -- By Whom?" Public Citizen Florida report cited, July 7, 2003.
- WMNF-AM, Jackson Williams interviewed following Tampa doctor protest, Feb. 25, 2003.

Georgia

- Atlanta Journal Constitution, "Georgian fights cap on lawsuits," Public Citizen cited in story generated by lobbying day, March 2, 2003.
- *Creative Loafing*, "Justice in peril," Sidney Wolfe quoted and Public Citizen research cited, Feb. 5, 2003.

Illinois

- *Chicago Sun-Times*, "Surgical tools left in 1,500 patients a year," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.
- *Chicago Tribune*, "Politics block cure for crisis," Public Citizen cited in Molly Ivins' syndicated column, Jan. 23, 2003.
- *Chicago Tribune*, "Bush wows workers while wooing business," Joan Claybrook quoted on medical malpractice within story on business' influence on the administration, Jan. 28, 2003.

Indiana

The Indianapolis Star, "Too many lawsuits or blue suits," Public Citizen mentioned in editorial, March 2, 2003.

Louisiana

WCBS, New Orleans, La. Radio, Sidney Wolfe interviewed, Jan. 17, 2003.

Maryland

- *Baltimore Sun*, "Ehrlich appoints 21 to review board for state's doctors Disciplinary panel revamped by legislature; effectiveness in question," Peter Lurie quoted regarding the new MD medical board, September 11, 2003.
- *Baltimore Sun*, "Politics block cure for crisis," Public Citizen cited in Molly Ivins' syndicated column, Jan. 23, 2003.
- *Baltimore Sun*, "President calls for law limiting medical malpractice awards; Bush says 'frivolous' suits drive off doctors, hurt care," Public Citizen cited in story following Bush's speech, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Daily Record*, "Study Blasts Malpractice Rate Theory," Public Citizen report inspired story—Frank Clemente quoted extensively, September 11, 2003.

Maryland Public Radio, Frank Clemente interviewed, October 2, 2003.

Massachusetts

- Associated Press, "Report: state medical board disciplined more doctors," Public Citizen mentioned in story on doctor discipline, Feb. 20, 2003.
- Springfield Union-News, "Bush proposes caps on malpractice awards," Public Citizen report cited in Associated Press story on Bush speech, Jan. 16, 2003.

Michigan

Grand Rapids Press, "Lose something? Surgeons do, 1,500 times; A new study shows that doctors make mistakes, too, by leaving tools inside their patients." Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.

Minnesota

Minnesota Public Radio: Marketplace, "Farmers Group drops its medical malpractice division," Public Citizen cited, September 24, 2003.

- Star-Tribune, "State's discipline of bad doctors is too lax, group says," Sidney Wolfe quoted regarding doctor discipline, August 7, 2003.
- *Star-Tribune*, "Medical-error victims air stories on Capitol Hill," Story generated by Public Citizen-organized forum, Feb. 12, 2003.

<u>Mississippi</u>

Sun-Herald, "N.J. doctors join insurance protest," Sidney Wolfe quoted Associated Press in story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.

<u>Missouri</u>

- *Kansas City Star*, "Malpractice crisis manufactured by insurers, consumer group says," Frank Clemente quoted in column spurred by Public Citizen research, Jan. 4, 2003.
- *Kansas City Star*, "Doctors push malpractice reforms, but will they work?" Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Feb. 3, 2003.
- *Kansas City Star*, "Holden offers plan to curb medical malpractice insurance rates," Jackson Williams quoted, Feb. 7, 2003.
- *Kansas City Star*, "Missouri doctors, businesses join forces in tort reform effort," Jackson Williams quoted, April 25, 2003.
- Kansas City Star, "Consumer Group Puts Missouri List of 'Questionable Doctors' Online," Public Citizen and Sid Wolfe quoted in article about the addition of Missouri to the dagerousdoctors.org database, May 22, 2003.

Nevada

- Las Vegas Review-Journal, "EDITORIAL: Doctor discipline," Sidney Wolfe quoted, April 3, 2003.
- Las Vegas Sun, "Law may not prevent doctors' exodus," Jackson Williams quoted in story generated by a Public Citizen report, Jan. 17, 2003.

New Jersey

- Associated Press, "Consumer groups say malpractice caps not best solution to crisis," Public Citizen cited in story, Feb. 12, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Botched transplant dims prospects for malpractice caps," Sidney Wolfe quoted in story, Feb. 28, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Doctors rally against rising malpractice costs," Sidney Wolfe quoted in story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.

- Cherry Hill Courier-Post, "Malpractice award caps may not be cure-all," Sidney Wolfe and Frank Clemente quoted in story that also cites New Jersey report, Feb. 9, 2003.
- Gannett State Bureau, "Battle heats up over doctors' walkout," Frank Clemente quoted and Public Citizen research cited, Feb. 2, 2003.
- Gannett State Bureau, "Malpractice award caps may not be cure-all," Frank Clemente quoted and Public Citizen research cited, Feb. 9, 2003.
- Gloucester County Times, "Doctors and watchdog group tangle over malpractice 'crisis," Public Citizen report quoted in story generated by report and doctor walkout, Newhouse service, Feb. 2, 2003.
- *Herald News*, "The doctor is not in today," Neal Pattison quoted in story on doctor walkout, mentioning New Jersey report, Feb. 3, 2003.
- *New Jersey Lawyer*, "Consumers weigh in : two studies: lawsuits don't raise med-mal rates," Public Citizen report quoted in story generated by and outlining report, Feb. 10, 2003.
- *The Press of Atlantic City*, "Doctors, lawyers, advocacy groups girding for public relations war," Public Citizen study mentioned in article, Feb. 1, 2003.
- The Press of Atlantic City, "NJ patients support doctors' cause," Public Citizen and the New Jersey report mentioned in story on doctor walkout, Feb. 2, 2003.
- The Press of Atlantic City, "Nader group says N.J. doctors mislead public about malpractice," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, Feb. 2, 2003.
- The Press of Atlantic City, "Shore Memorial doctors rally for malpractice caps," Public Citizen report cited in story on doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- *The Press of Atlantic City*, "Doctor's work stoppage ends in more questions," Public Citizen mentioned in story, Feb. 9, 2003.
- *The Record*, "Congressman backing doctors in malpractice insurance fight," Public Citizen report mentioned in story, Feb. 2, 2003.
- *The Record*, "Today's health tip is don't get sick," Public Citizen report cited in story on doctor walkout, Feb. 3, 2003.
- *The Record*, "Report opposes cap on jury awards," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, Feb. 3, 2003.
- *The Record*, "Thousands join malpractice insurance protest," Public Citizen letter mentioned in story on doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.

- *The Record*, "N.J. Senate OKs bill to provide details of doctors' background; Suits, sanctions would be listed," Public Citizen letter mentioned in story on doctor walkout, May 30, 2003.
- Star-Ledger, "Bush targets awards for malpractice Medical case limits criticized," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Star-Ledger*, "The doctor isn't in, he's on strike," Public Citizen report cited in story on doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- Star-Ledger, "MDs demand tort reform at large statehouse rally," Frank Clemente quoted in section of story on Public Citizen's lawyer calling for investigation of anti-trust violations by New Jersey doctors, Feb. 5, 2003.
- Star-Ledger, "Crack down on the few lousy doctors, and the crisis might be cured," Public Citizen research cited in column on doctor walkout, Feb. 9, 2003.
- *Star-Ledger*, "Jerseyans show strong support for MD walkout," Jackson Williams quoted in story, Feb. 12, 2003.
- Star-Ledger, "Groups call to regulate insurers and bad doctors," Public Citizen cited in Associated Press story, Feb. 13, 2003.
- Star-Ledger, "Get facts on malpractice," Public Citizen cited in editorial, April 7, 2003.
- *Star-Ledger*, "Ailing medicine," Public Citizen's New Jersey report mentioned in this letter to the editor, April 12, 2003.

New Mexico

Albuquerque Journal, "Malpractice insurance better than most," Public Citizen mentioned in article, June 26, 2003.

New York

- Albany Business Review, "Consumer groups argue against malpractice award caps," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, March 11, 2003.
- Albany Times-Union, "Study finds most doctors escape state discipline," Frank Clemente quoted in Associated Press story generated by report, March 11, 2003.
- Albany Times-Union, "Physician, heal thy regulatory system," Public Citizen mentioned in favorable op-ed by president of the New York Bar Association, March 24, 2003.

- Albany Times-Union, "Web site lets patients do checkups on doctors; Data on disciplinary actions against state's physicians available," Public Citizen and Sid Wolfe mentioned in article on the addition of New York physicians in the *dangerousdoctors.org* database, May 22, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Report: 'Repeat-offender' doctors not disciplined," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, March 10, 2003.
- Buffalo News, "Are doctors at their limit?" Public Citizen cited in story, Feb. 23, 2003.
- Buffalo News, "Trial Lawyers Reply to tort Reform Series," Public Citizen's Health Research Group statistics cited in story, May 18, 2003. By Timothy O'Connell
- Daily Gazette (Schenectady), "Report: 'Repeat-offender' doctors not disciplined," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, March 11, 2003.
- Daily Record (Rochester, NY), "Doctors' lobby day won't resolve malpractice insurance issue," Public Citizen mentioned in op-ed by president of New York Bar Association, April 8, 2003.
- Daily Record (Rochester, NY), "Monroe County Bar Assn. panel debates tort reform legislation," Public Citizen's New York report cited, May 29, 2003.
- *Democrat and Chronicle*, "Activists cite NY doctor errors as crisis, Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, March 11, 2003.
- Democrat and Chronicle, "Reduce medical errors to cut malpractice insurance rates," Statistics on doctor discipline rates from Public Citizen's New York report cited, May 27, 2003.
- Legislative Gazette, "Groups 'debunk' medical malpractice crisis," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, March 17, 2003.
- *Newsday*, "Caps may not be answer to malpractice mess," Public Citizen cited in favorable editorial, Jan. 26, 2003.
- New York Law Journal, "Lobbying on Both Sides of Tort Reform Steps Up," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, March 11, 2003.
- *New York Post*, "State's too easy on bad docs: report," Public Citizen report generated story, March 11, 2003.
- New York State Public Radio, "Malpractice Debate Focuses on Victims, Payouts and Competence," Frank Clemente quoted, March 12, 2003.
- Syracuse Post Standard, "Premiums usually aren't tax deductible," Public Citizen mentioned, March 17, 2003.

- Syracuse Post Standard, "Lobby Day for Doctors Won't Resolve Insurance 'Crisis'," Public Citizen mentioned in favorable op-ed by Lorraine Power Tharp, May 5, 2003.
- *Utica Observer-Dispatch*, "Group criticizes doctor care," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, March 11, 2003.
- WAMC, New York City radio, Joan Claybrook interviewed, Jan. 14, 2003.

North Carolina

- Associated Press, "Group: N.C. doctors not facing crisis with frivolous lawsuits," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, April 8, 2003.
- *Charlotte Observer*, "N.J. doctors protest premiums for malpractice insurance; Hundreds participate but no major disruptions were reported," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- *Charlotte Observer*, "KEEPING QUIET: Health professionals' errors very often go unreported," Public Citizen mentioned, March 30, 2003.
- Charlotte Observer, "M.D.s make mass capital call for caps on malpractice awards," Public Citizen's report mentioned, April 9, 2003
- Morning Star (Wilmington, NC), "Doctors take insurance demands to Raleigh," Public Citizen's report mentioned, April 7, 2003.
- Morning Star (Wilmington, NC), "Doctors' descend on Raleigh; Claim oversized malpractice awards could drive them out of state or business," Public Citizen's NC Report mentioned, April 9, 2003.
- Raleigh News & Observer, "Doctors' need for bill challenged," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, April 8, 2003.
- Raleigh News & Observer, "Ill-fitting cap," Public Citizen research cited in favorable editorial, March 16, 2003.
- Winston-Salem Journal, "Making a house call; Doctors demonstrate in Raleigh against rising insurance costs," Frank Clemente quoted in story on North Carolina report, April 9, 2003.

<u>Ohio</u>

Akron Beacon Journal, "Doctors' slips ruin lives: Ohio law caps damages for 'pain and suffering,' but opponents say it's unfair and ineffective," Sid Wolfe quoted in story on doctor discipline, July 7, 2003.

- Akron Beacon Journal, "Ideas abound for resolving crisis; Not all agree on tort reform as solution to soaring cost of doctors' insurance," Sid Wolfe quoted in story on doctor discipline, July 8, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Doctors' new approach: Talk to patients about medical malpractice," Public Citizen cited in story, June 10, 2003.
- Cincinnati Post, "Study: Pennsylvania doctors lead nation in medical malpractice settlements," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 16, 2003.

<u>Oklahoma</u>

- *Tulsa World*, "Bush proposes caps on malpractice awards," Public Citizen report cited in Associated Press story on Bush speech, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Tulsa World*, "Doctors rallying for malpractice reforms," Public Citizen cited in Associated Press story on situations in a number of states, Feb. 2, 2003.

Pennsylvania

- Associated Press, "Study: Pennsylvania doctors lead nation in medical malpractice settlements," Jackson Williams quoted in story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 16, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Rendell softens stance against capping medical malpractice awards," Public Citizen cited in story, Feb. 10, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Governor Rendell softens stand against capping medical malpractice awards," Public Citizen cited in story, Feb. 10, 2003.
- *Bucks County Courier Times*, "Study: Pa. doctors lead nation in repeat medical malpractice settlements," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 16, 2003.
- *Centre Daily Times*, "Pa. doctors lead nation in malpractice," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 16, 2003.
- *Centre Daily Times*, "Study says U.S. surgeons leave behind 1,500 tools," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.
- Centre Daily Times, "Hundreds of N.J. physicians stage insurance protest," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- *Centre Daily Times*, "Governor might back malpractice award caps," Public Citizen cited in Associated Press story, Feb. 11, 2003.

- Centre Daily Times, "House OKs malpractice lawsuit limitations," Public Citizen mentioned in Associated Press story on legislation, March 14, 2003.
- Dom Giardamo Show, Philadelphia radio, Frank Clemente interviewed, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Erie Times-News*, "Doctors are repeat offenders," Story generated by release of state report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Hanover Evening Sun*, "Malpractice Costs at Center of Bush's Pennsylvania Visit," Sidney Wolfe quoted and Public Citizen research cited, Jan. 13, 2003.
- *Harrisburg Patriot News*, "Study disputes need for malpractice reform," Story generated by Public Citizen report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Harrisburg Patriot News*, "Bush seeks caps on medical malpractice awards," Public Citizen report cited, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Harrisburg Patriot News*, "Intangibles; Capping pain and suffering targets one element in malpractice reform," Favorable editorial citing Public Citizen following release of report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- Harrisburg Patriot News, "Lawsuit-caps stance softens; Governor weighs limits, but favors malpractice insurance reform," Public Citizen cited in Associated Press story, Feb. 11, 2003.
- *Harrisburg Patriot News*, "Insurers created medical problem," Public Citizen cited in favorable column, Feb. 23, 2003.
- Harrisburg Patriot News, "Doctor debates medical malpractice report," Jackson Williams quoted in story generated by Pennsylvania Medical Society attack on Public Citizen report, March 6, 2003.
- Lancaster New Era, "No sympathy for doctors who won't disclose info," Public Citizen mentioned in letter-to-the-editor, April 18, 2003.
- Lancaster New Era, "Doctors: We need help; Calling the medical malpractice crisis a 'Code Blue Emergency,' some physicians here and across state shut their doors in protest," Jackson Williams quoted, April 30, 2003.
- Lebanon Evening Sun, "Malpractice Costs at Center of Bush's Pennsylvania Visit," Sidney Wolfe quoted and Public Citizen research cited, Jan. 13, 2003.
- Morning Call, "Jury award caps are easy to sell, but are no medical malpractice solution," Public Citizen cited in favorable editorial, Jan. 19, 2003.
- Morning Call, "Doctor's note now required to file malpractice suit," Jackson Williams quoted in story, Jan. 31, 2003.

- *Philadelphia Inquirer*, "New Jersey Doctors Storm Capital Panel Works On Solutions," Public Citizen mentioned in story on doctor walkout, Feb. 5, 2003.
- *Philadelphia Inquirer*, "Doctors' study: Rates to go up. The report said premiums would only rise without a cap on claims payouts," Public Citizen mentioned, March 20, 2003
- *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, "Pa. doctors top U.S. as suit victims," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, "Public Citizen says award cap does not solve problems," Jackson Williams quoted, March 23, 2003.
- Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, "Opposing Statistics Jumble Malpractice Cost Debate," story generated by Public Citizen report, May 5, 2003.
- Radio Pennsylvania, statewide, Jackson Williams interviewed, Jan. 16, 2003.
- Scranton Times Tribune, "Bush house call accelerates debate," Favorable editorial, citing Public Citizen following release of report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- Washington Observer-Leader, "Study: Pennsylvania doctors lead nation in medical malpractice settlements," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 16, 2003.
- York Daily Record, "Health Care Drug Abuse Problematic: Many Doctors And Pharmacists Caught Abusing Are Given a Second Chance," Sidney Wolfe quoted about doctor discipline, September 11, 2003.
- York Dispatch, "Malpractice Costs at Center of Bush's Pennsylvania Visit," Sidney Wolfe quoted and Public Citizen research cited, Jan. 13, 2003.

Rhode Island

Brown Daily Herald, "Brown U. doctors, professors discuss malpractice insurance issue," Joan Claybrook quoted in story, Feb. 4, 2003.

South Carolina

- *Greenville News*, "State looks at caps on malpractice; No easy answers to concerns from patients, doctors, lawyers," Sidney Wolfe, Jackson Williams and Joan Claybrook quoted in story, March 8, 2003.
- *The State*, "Malpractice damages down for year in S.C.; Researchers say claims paid not responsible for hike in physicians' premiums," Public Citizen South Carolina report cited, July 11, 2003.

Sun-News, "S.C. malpractice payouts decrease; Report shows damage awards lessened 15.7 percent in 2002," Frank Clemente quoted and Public Citizen South Carolina report cited, July 12, 2003.

South Dakota

Argus Leader, "Congress gets close on caps for malpractice," Public Citizen mentioned, March 17, 2003.

Tennessee

Commercial Appeal, "Arkansas legislators hear opposing views as \$500,000 cap in suits considered," Public Citizen report cited in Associated Press story, Jan. 29, 2003.

Texas

- Austin American-Statesman, "In malpractice crisis, a second opinion emerges; Critics: Insurance crisis symptoms don't fit cure; they say statistics undercut legislators' belief that frivolous suits inflate doctors' premiums," Public Citizen research on "repeat offender" doctors cited in story, Jan. 17, 2003.
- Austin American-Statesman, "Medical malpractice, tort reform bills should be kept apart," Editorial written after meeting with Sidney Wolfe and Tom Smith, March 4, 2003.
- Austin American-Statesman, "Malpractice pain awards haven't risen, study finds," Tom Smith quoted in story generated by Public Citizen analysis of Texas data, March 18, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Watchdog group criticizes medical examiners board," Sidney Wolfe and Tom Smith quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report and press conference, Feb. 10, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Bills seek to beef up medical board," Public Citizen mentioned in story, Feb. 18, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Senate approves reforms to State Board of Medical Examiners," Tom Smith quoted in story, March 10, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Consumer groups say stock losses behind malpractice rates," Coverage of Public Citizen report on malpractice payouts, March 17, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Legislation would get tough on doctor regulation," Tom Smith quoted, March 18, 2003.
- Associated Press, "Partisan fighting erupts amid Republican push for lawsuit limitation bill," Tom Smith quoted, March 23, 2003.
- Associated Press, "State editorial round-up," Tom "Smitty" Smith quoted, May 20, 2003.

- Dallas Morning News, "Radical surgery: state needs to excise shoddy doctors," Public Citizen mentioned in favorable editorial, Feb. 15, 2003.
- *Dallas Morning News*, "With stronger policing of doctors, lawsuits will decline," Tom Smith's op-ed on doctor discipline published, March 3, 2003.
- Fort Worth Star-Telegram, "Doctors stop work in protest," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- Fort Worth Star-Telegram, "Measure targeting bad doctors moves ahead," Public Citizen mentioned in story, Feb. 19, 2003.
- Fort Worth Star-Telegram, "Damages' effect on premiums disputed," Public Citizen mentioned in story generated by analysis of state payout data, March 18, 2003.
- Fort Worth Star-Telegram, "Unhealthy system," Public Citizen mentioned, March 23, 2003.
- Fort Worth Star-Telegram, "Underfed watchdog," Public Citizen cited in favorable editorial, March 25, 2003.
- *Houston Chronicle*, "Physicians rally for insurance fix / Services withheld as doctors protest," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- *Houston Chronicle*, "Doctors, overseer blamed in survey," Sidney Wolfe and Tom Smith quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report and press conference, Feb. 11, 2003.
- *Houston Chronicle*, "Study finds rise in lawsuits' economic damages," story generated by a Public Citizen report, March 18, 2003.
- *Houston Chronicle*, "78th Texas Legislature / Budget measure approved in Legislature's late frenzy / Likelihood of special session uncertain," Tom Smith quoted, June 2, 2003.
- *Houston Chronicle*, "Texas Legislature's late frenzy sees budget, ethics measure approved," Tom "Smitty" Smith quoted, June 2, 2003.
- San Antonio Express-News, "Watchdog group criticizes medical examiners board," Sidney Wolfe and Tom "Smitty" Smith quoted in Associated Press story generated by Public Citizen report and press conference, Feb. 10, 2003.
- San Antonio Express-News, "House moves on malpractice," Sidney Wolfe quoted, Feb. 13, 2003.
- San Antonio Express-News, "Put malpractice blame on the guilty," editorial where Public Citizen's report is cited, April 6, 2003.

- San Antonio Express-News, "Medical malpractice and tort reform debate is still young," Public Citizen's report mentioned, April 8, 2003.
- San Antonio Express-News, "Group says tort reform won't fix medical crisis," Tom "Smitty" Smith quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, April 17, 2003.
- Victoria Advocate, "Watchdog group criticizes medical examiners board," Sidney Wolfe and Tom Smith quoted in Associated Press story generated by Public Citizen report and press conference, Feb. 10, 2003.

Utah

- Deseret News, "Study: Pennsylvania doctors lead nation in medical malpractice settlements," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 16, 2003.
- Deseret News, "Tools left in 1,500 patients yearly," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.

Virginia

- Daily Press, "State Web Site Lists Doctors' Felony Convictions," Sid Wolfe quoted in regards to Public Citizen's rank of the Virginia Medical Society web site, May 15, 2003.
- Richmond Times-Dispatch, "Doctors Report Felony Convictions; Rules Require Disclosures that Public Can See Online," Sid Wolfe quoted in regards to Public Citizen's rank of the Virginia Medical Society web site, May 14, 2003.
- The Virginian Ledger-Star, "Patients in peril. How Virginia's medical society lets dangerous doctors continue to practice; an investigative report," Public Citizen and questionabledoctors.org mentioned in story on doctor discipline and malpractice, Jan. 19, 2003.

Washington, D.C.

- *The Northwest Current*, "Malpractice Warning?" Public Citizen's Washington D.C. report cited, April 23, 2003.
- *WAMU*, Washington D.C. radio news story about a Public Citizen report, Frank Clemente interviewed, April 22, 2003.
- *WAMU*, Washington D.C. radio, Frank Clemente of Public Citizen and the President of the DC Medical Society debated medical malpractice on the NPR affiliate talk show, May 6, 2003.
- *WAMU FM*, "Metro Connection Show," Commentary by Fred Fisk opposing medical malpractice legislation, mentioned Sid Wolfe and Public Citizen, May 9, 2003.

- Washington Business Journal, "Public Citizen: Mayor's malpractice measure should be DOA," story generated about Public Citizen's report, March 21, 2003.
- Washington City Paper, "Adding Insult to Injury," Public Citizen cited in story generated from Washington DC report, May 2, 2003.
- Washington Post, "Study Decries Tort Reform Efforts," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen's DC report, April 22, 2003.
- Washington Post, "In Pa., Doctors Rally For Malpractice Limits," Frank Clemente quoted in story, April 29, 2003.
- The Washington Times, "Study finds decline in D.C. malpractice lawsuits," Frank Clemente quoted in story generated by Public Citizen report, April 27, 2003.
- WJLA, Washington, D.C. television, Sidney Wolfe interviewed, Jan. 16, 2003.
- WPFW, Washington, D.C. radio, Joan Claybrook interviewed in segment of Joanie Eisenberg's health program, Jan. 13, 2003.
- WPFW, Washington D.C. radio news story about a Public Citizen report, Frank Clemente interviewed, April 23, 2003.
- WPFW, Washington DC, Frank Clemente appeared on talk radio discussing the U.S. Senate medical malpractice vote, July 14, 2003.

Washington (state)

- Associated Press, "Doctors rally across the state for lower malpractice premiums," Public Citizen cited in story, May 29, 2003.
- *The Columbian*, "Bush proposes caps on parts of medical malpractice awards," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 17, 2003.
- *The Columbian*, "Washington Doctors Rally for Lower Insurance Premiums," Joan Claybrook quoted and Public Citizen's Washington report cited, May 30, 2003.
- *KIRO*, Seattle NPR news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 25, 2003.
- *KAPS AM*, Mt. Vernon news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KAQQ AM*, Spokane news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.

- *KBAM*, Longview news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KBRC AM*, Mt. Vernon news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KBSN AM*, Moses Lake news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KCDA*, Spokane news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KCLX*, Colfax news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KDRM FM*, Moses Lake news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KEDO*, Longview news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KEZE*, Spokane news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KIKN AM*, Port Angeles news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- KISC FM, Spokane news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KLAY AM*, Lakewood news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KLCK AM*, Goldendale news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KLLM FM*, Forks news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KLYK*, Longview news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KMAS AM*, Shelton news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.

- *KMCQ*. Dallas news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KMUN*, Astoria news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- KNFR FM, Spokane news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KNJY*, Spokane news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KONP AM*, Port Angeles news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KRQT*, Longview news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- KVAC AM, Forks news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KXLI*, Spokane news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KXYK*, Longview news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- KYYT FM, Goldendale news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *KZHR*, Tri Cities news story about Public Citizen's Washington report, Joan Claybrook interviewed, April 28, 2003.
- *The Olympian*, "Doctors take lobby to Capitol; Thursday rally to call attention to liability reform," Public Citizen and Joan Claybrook mentioned regarding Public Citizen's rank of the Medical Quality Assurance Commission, May 13, 2003.
- Seattle Post-Intelligencer, "Epidemic of medical errors, not awards, fuels malpractice crisis," Sidney Wolfe's New York Times op-ed published, March 9, 2003.
- Seattle Post-Intelligencer, "Doctors Rally for Lower Malpractice Premiums," Joan Claybrook quoted and Public Citizen's Washington report cited, May 30, 2003.
- Seattle Times, "Study: Tools left in 1,500 patients yearly; Emergencies and complications cited, not surgeon fatigue," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.

- Seattle Times, "Doctors in N.J. protest malpractice premiums," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 4, 2003.
- Seattle Times, "Malpractice ad enlists doctor with rocky past," Public Citizen cited in story, March 14, 2003.
- The Spokesman Review, "State board can take years to act on medical mistakes; Group gives Washington medical board; poor rating for discipline of physicians," August 13, 2003
- *The Spokesman Review*, "Malpractice caps need to be studied," Public Citizen mentioned, March 16, 2003.
- *The Spokesman Review,* "Patients to be able to check doctors on Web; Washington, Idaho putting malpractice records online," Public Citizen mentioned, March 21, 2003.
- *The Spokesman Review*, "Doctors' records now on Internet; Department of Health makes credentials available," Public Citizen cited, April 16, 2003.
- *The Spokesman Review*, "Insurance rates defy simple cure," Public Citizen's Washington medical malpractice report cited, June 4, 2003.

West Virginia

- Asheville Citizen-Times, "Squeeze on health care; High malpractice insurance premiums affecting rural areas more than urban," Public Citizen cited, March 16, 2003.
- Associated Press (state wire), "After a brief lull, Senate moves to act on medical malpractice," Joan Claybrook quoted in story on state legislative hearing, Jan. 24, 2003.
- Charleston Daily Mail, "Study: Pennsylvania doctors lead nation in medical malpractice settlements," Jackson Williams quoted in Associated Press story generated by Pennsylvania report, Jan. 16, 2003.
- *Charleston Daily Mail*, "Group targets bad doctors Medical board urged to improve its investigations," Joan Claybrook quoted in story generated by press conference and release of report, Jan. 24, 2003.
- *Charleston Daily Mail*, "Workers' comp solution sought business, labor and state to work over weekend," Public Citizen cited, Jan. 25, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Tools left in 1,500 patients per year; But such surgical errors are rare and hard to eliminate, study says," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story, Jan. 16, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "State ranks second in multiple-payout doctors," Sidney Wolfe quoted in story generated by report, Jan. 17, 2003.

- *Charleston Gazette*, "Insurance reform is real answer," Public Citizen cited in favorable column on California's insurance reform and "repeat offenders," Jan. 17, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Insurance companies are the real villains of the health-care crisis," Public Citizen cited in Molly Ivins' syndicated column, Jan. 22, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Medical error limits needed, group says," Joan Claybrook quoted in story generated by press conference and testimony, Jan. 24, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Where states stand," Public Citizen cited in Associated Press story on situations in a number of states, Feb. 2. 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Gov. Rendell softens stand against capping medical malpractice awards," Public Citizen cited in Associated Press story, Feb. 11, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Proposed malpractice bill will affect medical board," Public Citizen mentioned in story, March 11, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Bad doctors cause horrors," Sidney Wolfe quoted extensively in favorable editorial, March 12, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Pa. doctors stage walkouts; Physician cites W.Va.'s example as impetus for action," Public Citizen report cited, May 1, 2003.
- *Charleston Gazette*, "Senators say liability bill offers no answers; Legislation helps neither doctors nor patients, Byrd says," Joan Claybrook quoted and Public Citizen Briefing Book cited, July 10, 2003.
- Charleston Gazette, "U.S. Senate blocks med mal-caps; New report shows award payments in W.Va. dropped by a third in 2002," Joan Claybrook quoted and Public Citizen's West Virginia report cited, July 10, 2003.
- WWVA, Charleston, W.Va. radio, Jackson Williams interviewed, Jan. 16, 2003.

Wisconsin

- Associated Press, "Suffering follows surgical error," Story generated by Public Citizenorganized forum, Feb. 12, 2003.
- Milwaukee Journal & Sentinel, "Bush revives malpractice proposal," Public Citizen report cited in Associated Press story on Bush speech, Jan. 17, 2003.
- Milwaukee Journal & Sentinel, "Insurance rates push doctors to critical acts," Sidney Wolfe quoted in Associated Press story on New Jersey doctor walkout, Feb. 9, 2003.